HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Points of Integration between Prevention and Care

Action Minutes from Meeting:

August 3, 2009

3:00-5:00 PM

Members Present:  Noah Briones, Ed Chitty, David Diaz, Esther Lucero, Joe Ramirez-Forcier , Gwen Smith, Laura Thomas
Staff:  Michael Paquette (HPS), Jenna Rapues (HPS)
Guests:  Raymond Banks, Jesus Guillen, Cherrlynn Hubbard, T.J. Lee
Absent:  Carol Dawson-Rose, Catherine Newell, Ken Pearce
1. Welcome, Introductions, Announcements and Changes


· The meeting was opened by David Diaz at 3:00 pm.
· Members introduced themselves.
· Noah Briones announced that there will be a HIV Budget Cuts Rally on Wednesday, August 5th in front of the Federal Building on McAllister Street.

· David Diaz announced that he recently had dental surgery work which may affect his ability to fully interact within the committee in today’s meeting.  He also announced that this will be his last committee meeting since he will be venturing into his educational pursuits.

2. Public Comment

· There was no public comment.
3. Approval of minutes from 7/6/09 (vote)
· There was a motion by Ed Chitty and a second by Noah Briones to approve the 7/6/09 minutes.  The 7/6/09 minutes were approved by the following roll call vote:
	Member
	Approval 7/6/09 minutes

	Noah Briones
	Yes

	Ed Chitty
	Yes

	David Diaz
	Yes

	Esther Lucero 
	------

	Catherine Newell
	------

	Ken Pearce
	------

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Yes

	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	Laura Thomas
	Yes

	*SFDPH Staff
	Yes


4. Committee Business 
· Report from HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

The HPPC update was distributed in a written form titled HPPC Steering Committee Update.  These are the main highlights of the meeting and activities of the HPPC:

Steering update

7/23/09

· Process Evaluation: Meeting results were positive. There were a few comments about some disruption during the meeting by HPPC members. Kathleen cautioned SC that she has seen in past years,  that once Plan is completed, HPPC will have less focus on Plan and may identify other issues to raise. She also mentioned the importance of supporting youth as part of the HPPC.  The SC commented on different ways to ensure all HPPC members are clear about content and how to participate in discussions. Kathleen commented that the HPPC should document all the structures it has in place for strong community planning.
· Public Comment was provided at the July 9 meeting that requested the HPPC discuss structural interventions and ethical considerations, especially focusing on sexual networks. The SC discussed this and decided to send this issue to the Strategies, Interventions, and Evaluation Committee to be included in the tool kit for Structural Interventions in the Compendium or guide to interventions. Specifically, the committee is asked to include importance of ethical considerations in structural interventions. There was also a request for a community forum to be held on structural interventions. HIV Prevention Section will take the lead on this. 
· City, State, Federal Updates: 
· City: The City budget has been finalized for 2009-10. 
· State: The State budget remains unapproved, but the legislature is close to voting. There was news that day that the Governor may still “blue pencil” or cut some of the funding for HIV/AIDS, even after the legislature approves the budget. It was unclear at that time how this might affect HIV Prevention funding in SF. The staff will keep the HPPC informed. 
· Federal:
· Federal funding for HIV /AIDS is currently being discussed. The House passed the FY2010 Labor-HHS-Education Appropriations bill which includes funding for HIV, STD and viral hepatitis programs.  While it looks like an increase, by the time funding is allocated across public health issues and across all 65 jurisdictions, SF may probably not see an increase.

· The federal ban on syringe access was lifted in the House appropriation bill, an amendment was adopted barring federal funds for syringe exchange from being used within 1,000 feet of day care centers, schools, universities, public pools, parks, playgrounds, video arcades or youth centers or an event sponsored by these organizations. This would make it difficult for urban areas.  HPS and providers are meeting with Senator Dianne Feinstein’s office to inform them of the concerns.

· UCHAPS representatives will be attending a meeting before the HIV Prevention Conference in Atlanta in August. Gayle Burns, alternate, will be representing SF with Isela and Israel.  Ben was not elected in time for his travel to be approved by the DPH.

· Attendance: The Attendance Update will be sent to all members at the end of the month.
· HIV Prevention Plan: The SC approved the Introduction to the Plan to send to the full HPPC for approval. The SC approved the final 2010 HIV Prevention Plan to send to the full HPPC for approval.
· HPPC Agenda: The August 13 agenda was approved. It will include a vote to approve the final 2010 HIV Prevention Plan, including the Intro, and an update on the 2010 Cooperative Agreement. The timeline for the Cooperative Agreement has changed and it will be due in late September. Therefore, the council will discuss and vote on concurrence at the September meeting.
These are the main highlights of the meeting.  If you would like more detailed information, please review the Steering minutes or contact the staff person on your committee.  All committee minutes and agendas are available on the website within 10 business days of the meeting.  HIV Prevention Website: http://www.sfhiv.org
·  Report back from HIV Health Services Planning Council (HSPC)

Laura Thomas verbally reviewed some update items from the HSPC.  She mentioned that at the last meeting in July, there were two main presentations given for the members of the Care Council.  One presentation was on data regarding people receiving services.  This information was taken from the REGGIE data base.  The second presentation was given by Willi McFarland and he spoke on the current state of HIV/AIDS in San Francisco (Epidemiological Update).
· Process Evaluation
The 7/6/09 process evaluation was reviewed by David Diaz.  Six surveys were returned and all comments were positive.  David reiterated that it’s most helpful when people have suggestions for the next meeting to include as many details and specific examples as possible.
· HSPC Co-chair (vote)
Because of Susan Philip’s resignation, the committee needed to nominate and elect a new HSPC co-chair for POI.  Catherine Newell nominated herself at the 7/6/09 meeting and the committee members accepted her nomination but the vote was delayed until today’s meeting.  There was a motion by Gwen Smith and a second by Laura Thomas to nominate Catherine Newell.  Catherine Newell was accepted as HSPC Co-chair by the following roll call vote:

	Member
	Approval of Catherine Newell as HSPC Co-chair

	Noah Briones
	Yes

	Ed Chitty
	Yes

	David Diaz
	Yes

	Esther Lucero 
	------

	Catherine Newell
	------

	Ken Pearce
	------

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Yes

	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	Laura Thomas
	Yes

	*SFDPH Staff
	Yes


· HPPC Co-chair (vote)
Since this was David Diaz’s last meeting, the committee needs to nominate and elect a new HPPC co-chair for POI for the remainder of 2009.  Of the members who were eligible for this position, no one was ready to commit at this time.  We will revisit this and possibly vote at the next POI meeting on September 14th.

· There was no public comment on this agenda item
5. Continue planning the 10/8/09 joint meeting (Action item/vote)
· Michael Paquette provided an overview to committee members on the possible format and issues that could be included as presentations for the October joint Council meeting.

· The joint meeting between HPPC and HSPC will be held on Thursday, October 8.  The HSPC will join HPPC from 4:30-6:00.  Location, logistics and specifics of the meeting will be the charge of the POI committee.  Eileen Loughran will work closely with the POI committee staff to ensure that the meeting goes smoothly, adheres to sunshine, etc.

· It was suggested that a double sided handout be developed that has the name & affiliation of HPPC members on one side and the HSPC members on the other side including contact information.

· POI will need to determine seating arrangements to have an equal mix of HPPC & HSPC members at each table. Last time we had pre-assigned color slips with member’s names on them, the color slip matched a table. (ex; if someone had a yellow slip they sat at the yellow table.)  It was suggested that we have 10 groups of 7 people. This can be finalized by POI & staff.

· The joint meeting will start off with each Council giving an overview of who they are, and what they do. This will be approximately 10 minutes for each Council. Each Council will determine which of their Co-chairs will present. HPPC Co-chairs were asked to include a brief update on the Plan.

· When the activity begins members will have an opportunity to introduce themselves before starting.

· Each of the small groups will have a facilitator and a note taker. All of the Co-chairs will be facilitators and perhaps the POI co-chairs.  Staff will take notes.
· Committee members brainstormed several ideas to specify a format and focus for the joint Council meeting which includes (how many presentations to include, timeframe, Community Viral Load (CVL) versus multiple topic discussions, presenters, and ‘pros’ and ‘cons’ of different approaches).
· Other presentation topics that Council members identified included Hep. C, cultural competency (trans), managing current budget impacts, substance use treatment, and incarceration. 

· Council members processed various topic ideas to identify presentations that may be at different level of priorities.
· Process - Q/A included:

· How are Council members engaged in this process?  How can they be utilized to help the committee identify priorities and topical areas of greatest relevance?

· How do we prioritize the proposed topics given the ‘urgency’ of the all the issues and topics noted?

· Quick overview of CVL, concept, sero-conversion, and late stage infection.
· Proposed idea of a Hep C presentation including HIV treatment, education, co-infection with HIV and possible correlations to CVL.
· Mental Health/Substance (behavioral health issues) impact on both Care and Prevention services.
· If 3 presentations were chosen for the joint Council meeting  – What  would the quality of the presentation be based on the time limitation?

· What are the outcome objectives of the presentation(s) and how it could be useful for either Councils?  (education about the issues, trigger something that either Council could coordinate activities around, influence priorities and develop work plans that address the issues or develop a product that comes from both Councils).
· Gwen suggested that the committee move along with the discussion and made a motion to vote on either having 1 presentation or 2 presentations for the  joint Council meeting which was seconded by Ed Chitty.  The committee voted to approve to only have 1 presentation in the joint Council meeting with the following roll call vote:

	Member
	1 Presentation
	2 Presentation

	Noah Briones
	Yes
	-----

	Ed Chitty
	Yes
	------

	David Diaz
	Yes
	------

	Esther Lucero 
	------
	------

	Catherine Newell
	------
	------

	Ken Pearce
	------
	------

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Yes
	------

	Gwen Smith
	Yes
	------

	Laura Thomas
	Yes
	------

	*SFDPH Staff
	Yes
	------


· Additionally, Gwen made a motion to have Council members choose between the top 2 presentations (CVL or Hep C) which was seconded by Joe Ramirez-Forcier.   The committee voted to approved CVL as the presentation that will be covered in the joint Council meeting with the following roll call vote:
	Member
	CVL
	Hep. C

	Noah Briones
	------
	Yes 

	Ed Chitty
	------
	Yes 

	David Diaz
	Yes
	------

	Esther Lucero 
	------
	------

	Catherine Newell
	------
	------

	Ken Pearce
	------
	------

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	Yes
	------

	Gwen Smith
	Yes
	------

	Laura Thomas
	Yes
	------

	*SFDPH Staff
	Yes
	------


· Michael handed out a copy of the draft agenda for October.
· The following spaces will be contacted by Michael  Paquette in regards to availability, cost, and location: 1st Universalist Unitarian Church, Baha’i Center on Valencia, Arriba Juntos, Mayor’s Conference Room in City Hall, the Sports Basement (free), the Presidio meeting space (free), Harvey Milk Recreational Center on Duboce, Walden House and the Women’s Building main floor auditorium.

· T.J. Lee will follow up with HSPC in regards to sharing the cost for the meeting space (if any).
· Laura suggested that if time permits on the agenda, Barbara Garcia should be invited to the joint Council meeting to address some of the budget issues.
· Committee members developed several questions which will be used in the small group activity following the CVL presentation:

· How do you envision your Council using this information?

· What other questions do you have following the presentation?

· How do you think the ‘other’ Council should use this information?

· How relevant is the information in your work?  How will you use this information?

· What other analysis would you like to see or need around the topic?

· What are some of the barriers to getting people into care regarding CVL?


· What doesn’t CVL tell us? Did you see anything surprising or unexpected based on the data or information presented?  If so, what may be missing?

· Given the presentation around SF’s CVL data, how do you see it different based on what you know about the epidemic locally and nationally?

· How can we use CVL data for planning efforts that does not stigmatize various communities or neighborhoods?

· How is CVL connected to other identifying factors that contribute to various risk factors? (eg. homelessness)
· Michael Paquette will follow up with Moupali Das-Douglas to determine her availability for the CVL presentation.
6. Discuss and prioritize parking lot (Action item/vote)
· At last month’s meeting, the members discussed the parking lot items and were able to collapse a few categories together and eliminate a few others. Vincent Fuqua revised this list down to twelve items.
· Michael wrote these twelve items on large sheets of butcher paper and posted around the room.  The plan was for the members to prioritize the top four or five items which we would then use for our scope of work for the remainder of the year and into 2010.
· Due to a lack of time, the committee did not get to this item on the agenda.  We will continue with this at our next POI meeting on September 14th.
· Attached is the revised POI Parking Lot:
Points of Integration between Prevention & CARE Committee Parking Lot (Revised)

* Number in parenthesis indicates # of committee members who voted to focus on this issue/topic

	Population Specific Strategies
	Risk Reduction Strategies
	Structural integration issues

	Youth vs. young adults 


	Community Viral Load/sero-conversion and late stage infection 
	Structural interventions for TG (TL) economic, disparities = jobs

	Incarcerated population – (HOPE Study) 


	Looking at people who fall out of care (e.g., Bridge Program)
	Cultural Competency Trans-focused (2009)

	Population specific intervention needs


	Mental and Behavioral

Health (2009)
	Integration between STD and HIV testing – proposed presentation by STD prevention section



	Immigration issues –country of origin and adjusting immigration (2)
	Hepatitis C Co-infection 


	

	Mobile HIV testing & rapid testing for youth and young adults – proposed presentation by Chandra Sivakumar (Larkin St.) and/or a San Mateo program
	
	


7.  Next Steps, Evaluation and Closing
· Members filled out their process evaluations.  The meeting adjourned at 4:50 pm.

· Our next committee meeting is on Monday, September 14th from 3:00-5:00 PM.
The minutes were prepared by Michael Paquette and Jenna Rapues.
Reviewed by David Diaz.
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